Occasional Papers in History and Theology, No. 26.

MARY THOMPSON

40 YEARS' PIONEERING SERVICE TO INDIA



By Julia Gilchrist

MARCH 2021

The Churches of Christ in NSW will consider for publication short papers on historical and theological topics relevant to the development of Churches of Christ. The publication of a paper does not constitute an official endorsement of the views expressed therein.

Mary Thompson (1860-1936)

After receiving 'the call' at the 1891 Inter-Colonial Conference, Mary made a 40-year commitment to Zenana Mission – serving women living in Harda and Dhona, 419 miles north-east of the India capital.

Australian-born Mary Thompson was 30 when she caught the steamer *Massilia* to Bombay to become Australia's first Churches of Christ missionary. Located in the Central Provinces of India, the province of Harda was and is still accessible by train via the Great Indian Peninsula Railway. Acting as the mission 'hub' for Churches of Christ, Harda offered a small church serving Europeans and Eurasians. The province had a population of 15,000 when Mary arrived, the people spread among 409 villages situated within a 10-mile radius.

To Mary's great surprise, however, the small church congregation had only 35 members. For the locals, expulsion from their family following conversion was a very real threat, but despite this obstacle the town seeded much gospel work. In 1893, the first Bible training school for ministers opened in Harda for male students.

With India's deeply segregated society, women were rarely permitted to enter places that men inhabited, but they retained freedom to participate in 'zenana' activities carried out in 'private areas of houses for women'. Therefore, Mary's work was referred to as 'Zenana Mission' and through her four decades of service, Mary's work came to emulate and inform the idea of successful mission work.

Mary's female converts were known as 'Bible women' in town, and they worked with Mary to bridge the vast cultural differences between English missionaries and the villagers. Observing her work during a three month stay in 1919-20, Bert Wilson, mission secretary for the Foreign Christian Mission Society reflected:

"Having been a teacher in Australia Mary Thompson began her career in India in the school room. But in addition to that work, she felt that the mothers in the homes must be taught also. So, she began a systematic program of visiting in the homes of the people. Many of the women were not friendly at first, especially the Mohammedan women. They were prejudiced, and their husbands did not want their wives to learn from foreign women. But gradually the simple life of faith opened up the doors and the hearts of the Harda women."

During Mary's leadership of the girls' school in Harda, which had the largest enrolment of non-Christian girls in the province, Mary facilitated the opening of girls' schools, establishing and supporting women's hospitals, and encouraged the building of women's wards in hospitals. Mary came to be known to the Indian community as 'Beloved Mary' and to Australians as 'Our Pioneering Missionary'. Well known in Australia, Mary's inbound and outbound travel, speaking engagements and social activities were regularly reported in many Australian newspapers, including *The West Australian, The Sydney Morning Herald, The Age* and syndicated regional papers. In the last five years of her mission, Mary continued alone in her work after the United Society pulled out of India, and she was sustained by donations and prayers from her Australian network.

Mary returned to Australia on furlough several times between 1891 to 1934, her last visit triggered by ill health. Returning to her hometown of Melbourne to rest, Mary Thompson died in March 1936.

In recognition of her contribution in India, the 'Mary Thompson Memorial Bungalow' was built, funded by donations from the brotherhood and opened in 1937 as a nurse compound attached to the Ashwood Hospital Compound in Dhond.

REFERENCES

1. *The West Australian*. Monday 2 April 1934, page 4. '43 Years in India – Missionary's long service' https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/rendition/nla.news-article32995237.txt? print=true (Accessed 26 February 2021)

2. The Manning River Times and Advocate for the Northern Coast Districts of New South Wales. Saturday 7 October 1933, page 8. 'Church of Christ. - 70th Anniversary, Historical Review.' (Accessed: 26 February 2021)

3. United Christian Missionary Society. *They Went to India: Biographies of Missionaries of the Disciples of Christ* (1948: 24). https://digitalcommons.acu.edu/ crs_books/480/ (Accessed 26 February 2021).

4. Overseas Mission Board (OMB), Partners: One Hundred Years of Mission Overseas by Churches of Christ in Australia 1891-1991. Cit. Keith Bowes, 'Ch 1: 1891 Was A Very Good Year,' ('Beloved Mary' epithet, p 8). https://static1.squarespace.com/static/ 56331d61e4b070cd3843e9c0/t/56e8fca09f7266c5a6838102/1458109666212/ Overseas+mission_Partners+One+Hundred+Years_OMB+Keith+Bowes_compres sed.pdf (Accessed 26 February 2021)

5. Stone-Campbell Resources, *United Christian Missionary Society*. https://digitalcommons.acu.edu/scr/ (Accessed 26 February 2021).

6. Roland Wenzlhuemer and Michael Offermann. *Ship Newspapers and Passenger Life Aboard Transoceanic Steamships in the Late Nineteenth Century*. Ruprecht-Karls-Universitat Heidelberg. https://heiup.uni-heidelberg.de/journals/index.php/transcultural/article/view/9363/3245 (Accessed 26 February 2021).

7. Australian Churches of Christ. *Historical Digest: Pioneers for Churches of Christ in Vic-Tas and beyond*. Issue 179. May 2013, p6. Image of Mary Thompson and epigraph. https://staticl.squarespace.com/static/56331d61e4b070cd3843e9c0/t/ 56b824d98a65e2830e04dc6c/1454908664030/Digest+179+-+2013+May++Pioneers+for+Vic-Tas+and+beyond+-+web+edit.pdf

8. Margaret Allen. *The Encyclopaedia of Women and Leadership in 20th Century Australia.* "Missionaries Abroad." The University of Adelaide. http:// www.womenaustralia.info/leaders/biogs/WLE0442b.htm (Accessed 26 February 2021).

9. Eugene Heideman. Women Missionaries in India: Opening Up the Restrictive Policies of Rufus Anderson. International Bulletin. http://www.internationalbulletin.org/ issues/2001-04/2001-04-157-heideman.pdf (Accessed 26 February 2021).

10. Church of Christ Queensland. The Church from the Paddock – A History of Churches of Christ in Queensland 1883-2013 pp 104-107). https://

www.cofc.com.au/CofCQ/media/publications/COC_History_book_2nd_edition_spreads_LO. pdf Accessed 5 March 2021)

11. Bert Wilson. *In the Land of the Salaam*, Chapter 2, 'A New Testament of Mary, One of Several.' United Christian Missionary Society. Powell & White, Cincinnati Ohio. p 37. 1921. file:///C:/Users/julia.gilchrist/Downloads/ IntheLandoftheSalaam_10781381.pdf

TROVE REFERENCES

- *The Western Mail* (Perth): Sat 29 Sept 1900, p 58. https://trove.nla.gov.au/ newspaper/article/33193734? searchTerm=mary%20thompson%20missionary%20india
- *The Ballarat Star*, Tue 23 Feb 1915, p 2. Church of Christ. https:// trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/154581157? searchTerm=mary%20thompson%20missionary%20india
- *The West Australian*, Fri 24 Jan 1936, p 17. Memorial to Miss Mary Thompson, A Pioneer Missionary. https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/32972445? searchTerm=mary%20thompson%20memorial%20bungalow
- The Sydney Morning Herald, Sat 28 Mar 1936, p 14. Obituary Mary Thompson https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/17324139? searchTerm=mary%20thompson%20church%20of%20christ
- The West Australian, Wed 8 Apr 1936, p20. A Pioneer Missionary, Death of Miss M. Thompson. https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/25139714? searchTerm=mary%20thompson%20memorial%20bungalow
- *The Burnie Advocate*, Tue 29 Jan 1946, p 6. Social Gossip https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/186109284? searchTerm=mary%20thompson%20missionary%20india

IMAGES

RMS Massilia (cited as "Fig. 3: The Royal Mail Steamship Massilia as depicted in the bound and printed version of the Massilia Gazette."

Roland Wenzlhuemer and Michael Offermann, Ruprecht-Karls-Universitat Heidelberg Ship Newspapers and Passenger Life Aboard Transoceanic Steamships in the Late Nineteenth Century

https://heiup.uni-heidelberg.de/journals/index.php/ transcultural/article/view/9363/3245 (Accessed 26 February 2021).